

Minutes - Final

City Council

Monday, December 1, 2014

7:00 PM

Council Chamber

CALLING TO ORDER BY THE CITY CLERK, DAWN A. MCALPINE

In accordance with Section 230 of the Municipal Act, the City Clerk called the Inaugural meeting of the new Council of the Corporation of the City of Barrie to order and recorded the following present:

Mayor-elect, J. Lehman
Councillor-elect, B. Ainsworth
Councillor-elect, R. Romita
Councillor-elect, D.Shipley
Councillor-elect, B. Ward
Councillor-elect, P. Silveira
Councillor-elect, M. Prowse
Councillor-elect, J. Brassard
Councillor-elect, A. Khan
Councillor-elect, S. Morales
Councillor-elect, M. McCann.

Staff:

Chief Administrative Officer, C. Ladd
City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services, D. McAlpine
Deputy City Clerk, W. Cooke
Executive Director of Access Barrie, R. James-Reid
Executive Director of Innovate Barrie, R. Bunn
Executive Director of Invest Barrie, Z. Lifshiz
General Manager of Community and Corporate Services, P. Elliott-Spencer
General Manager of Infrastructure and Growth Management, R. Forward.

Special Guests:

His Worship D. Wilson Reverend Dr. S. Eagle Town Crier, S. Travers Former Mayor W. Kinzie Former Mayor, R.A. Archer S. Bubel, on behalf of Member of Parliament P. Brown Colonel C. Doyon, Commander CFB Borden Mayor-elect, G. Wauchope, Town of Innisfil Mayor-elect, R. Keffer, Town of Bradford West Gwillimbury Police Chief K. Greenwood, Barrie Police Service General Manager, T. Wilcox, County of Simcoe Director and Chief Paramedic, A. Robert, County of Simcoe C. Fowler, Laurentian University Brigadier-General J.P.L. Meloche, CFB Borden Retired General Hayter Deputy Chief B. Carlson, Barrie Police Service C. Gariepy, Georgian College Board of Directors

14-A-159 INAUGURAL CEREMONY

The Members of the Council-elect and the Reverend Dr. Susan Eagle were piped into the Council Chamber by Piper, M. Kiegelmann of Barrie Pipes and Drums.

The National Anthem was performed by Judith Myddelton.

Dawn McAlpine, City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services introduced the members-elect of Barrie City Council:

Ward 1, Bonnie Ainsworth

Ward 2, Rose Romita

Ward 3, Doug Shipley

Ward 4, Barry Ward

Ward 5, Peter Silveira

Ward 6, Michael Prowse

Ward 7, John Brassard

Ward 8, Arif Khan

Ward 9, Sergio Morales

Ward 10, Mike McCann.

Ms. McAlpine called upon His Worship Dennis Wilson to administer the Declaration of Office for the Mayor-elect.

His Worship Wilson administered the Declaration of Office to Mayor-elect Jeff Lehman for the Office of Mayor. His Worship Wilson placed the Chain of Office on Mayor Lehman.

Ms. McAlpine called upon His Worship Dennis Wilson to administer the Declaration of Office for the Councillors-elect representing Ward One through Ten.

His Worship Wilson administered the Declaration of Office to all of the Councillors-elect.

Ms. McAlpine announced that the new Council of The Corporation of the City of Barrie had been officially organized.

Ms. McAlpine thanked His Worship Wilson for his assistance with the inaugural meeting.

14-A-160 DEDICATORY ADDRESS - DR. REVEREND SUSAN EAGLE

Dawn McAlpine, City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services called upon Reverend Dr. Susan Eagle to deliver her dedicatory address. Her remarks are attached as Appendix "A" to the minutes of the Inaugural Meeting of City Council held December 1, 2014

Ms. McAlpine thanked Reverend Dr. Eagle for her dedicatory address.

D. McAlpine, City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services requested that in accordance with Section 225 of the Municipal Act, Mayor Jeff Lehman assume the Chair to preside over the remainder of the meeting of City Council and to present his Inaugural Address.

Mayor J. Lehman assumed the Chair.

14-A-161 MAYOR LEHMAN'S INAUGURAL ADDRESS

Mayor Lehman thanked Reverend Dr. Susan Eagle for her words of welcome and wisdom.

Mayor Lehman provided his Inaugural address, which is attached as Appendix "B" to the minutes of the Inaugural meeting of City Council held on December 1, 2014.

14-A-162 GREETINGS FROM SPECIAL GUESTS

Mayor Lehman called upon Steve Travers, Town Crier to provide a special greeting.

Town Crier Steve Travers provided best wishes to the new City Council.

Mayor Lehman acknowledged the former Mayors of Barrie in attendance at the meeting:

- Willard Kinzie 1957-1961
- Ross A. Archer 1977-1988

Mayor Lehman called upon Mr. Willard Kinzie to speak on behalf of the former Mayors.

Former Mayor Kinzie thanked City Council for the opportunity to speak. He commented that he contacted some of the former Mayors while preparing his speech and they offered their congratulations to the new Council. He discussed the importance of promoting the City of Barrie's heritage and history to its new residents. He encouraged Council to develop a vision for Barrie, specifically related to a heritage trail system around Kempenfelt Bay. In closing, Mr. Kinzie wished City Council success during the coming term.

Mayor Lehman thanked Mr. Kinzie for his comments.

Mayor Lehman called upon Mr. Shawn Bubel, representing Member of Parliament, Patrick Brown.

Mr. Bubel advised that he was bringing greetings on behalf of Mr. Patrick Brown, Member of Parliament, who was unable to attend the Inaugural meeting due to a previous commitment. Mr. Bubel extended congratulations to the new Council and recognized the new members. He recognized all candidates and noted his appreciation for the time spent on campaigns. Mr. Bubel commented that MP Brown is looking forward to working with the new Council and encouraged them to contact him if they require his assistance. In closing, Mr. Bubel extended best wishes to the new Council.

Mayor Lehman thanked Mr. Bubel for his comments.

Mayor Lehman called upon Mr. Trevor Wilcox General Manager of Corporate Performance of the County of Simcoe to provide remarks on behalf of the County.

Mr. Wilcox, General Manager of Corporate Performance of the County of Simcoe extended congratulations to the members of Council. He discussed the importance of the relationship between the County and the City of Barrie and observed that County anticipates enhancing this relationship over the next four years.

Mayor Lehman thanked Mr. Wilcox for his comments.

Mayor Lehman called upon Colonel Doyon, Base Commander CFB Base Borden.

Colonel Doyon, Base Commander CFB Base Borden thanked the City of Barrie for their continued support and partnership over the last 98 years. He announced that celebrations are being planned for the Base's 100th anniversary in 2016 and highlighted events that are being planned with involvement of the City. Mr. Doyon recognized other members of the Base that were in attendance with him.

Mayor Lehman thanked Colonel Doyon for his comments.

Mayor Lehman also introduced other special guests in attendance including Mayor-elect Gord Wauchope of the Town of Innisfil, Mayor-elect Rob Keffer of the Town of Bradford West Gwillimbury, Andrew Robert, Director and Chief of Paramedic Services of County of Simcoe and Chief Kimberley Greenwood of the Barrie Police Service.

14-A-163 MEMBERS OF COUNCIL - RECOGNITION OF SPECIAL GUESTS

Mayor Lehman called upon the members of Council to introduce their special guests in attendance and provide their comments to the community.

Each of the members of City Council thanked their families, campaign workers supporters and the electorate. Councillors expressed their thoughts in anticipation of the new term of Council and outlined some of their objectives for the next four years. They expressed their eagerness to work together as a strong team and build a better community.

BY-LAWS

Moved by: Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ainsworth Councillor, R. Romita

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bill and this Bill be read a first, second and third time this day and finally passed:

BY-LAW 2014-159 Bill #163

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to appoint Acting Mayors.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

CONFIRMATION BY-LAW

Moved by: Seconded by: Councillor, B. Ainsworth Councillor, D. Shipley

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bill and this Bill be read a first,

second and third this day and finally passed:

BY-LAW 2014-160 Bill #164

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to confirm the proceedings of

Council at its meeting held on the 1st day of December, 2014.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

14-A-164

PRESENTATION OF COMMORATIVE GIFT TO MEMBERS OF COUNCIL

Mayor Lehman called upon family members of members of Council to approach

the Council table to present the members of Council with a small gift.

Family members presented each member with a pin commemorating the

inaugural meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Moved by: Seconded by: Councillor, J. Brassard Councillor, A. Khan

That the meeting be adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

<u> </u>
Clerk

Appendix "A" Dedicatory Address – Reverend Dr. Susan Eagle Barrie City Council Inaugural, Monday, December 1, 2014

We gather tonight for a special and honourable ceremony: the taking of oaths and the making of covenants with regard to civic obligations and responsibilities.

I know as a former councillor for the city of London what it takes to arrive at this night – to be willing to risk yourself in putting yourself forward for public office, and the work, time, and finances involved in running an election campaign.

If you are a returning councillor or mayor, this election period has also been a time of personal testing of the public accountability of your previous term of council.

And now it is time to look forward, taking with you all your have heard from the voters and all the commitments made as you have visioned the needs and possibilities of this community.

So we gather tonight to acknowledge the fresh start you make as a municipal council – or at least the new chapter that you will be writing together.

Before you lie the opportunities as well as the responsibilities of public office. We wish you well as you embark of that journey and we honour and uphold you as our democratically elected representatives working on our behalf.

When you gather at city council and get caught up sometimes in the minutiae of debates about garbage or street lights or budgets, or feel overwhelmed sometimes by trying to balance the diversities of competing constituent demands, or find yourselves at odds over proposed resolutions, may you remember the vision and passion for public office that brought you here.

For municipal leadership is really about people, and making their lives better and doing things that make our community a more vibrant, welcoming and fair city.

Let us pray:

O God, creative and mysterious, the Holy One who in all faiths calls us to care for neighbour and act with justice, we ask your blessing tonight on these councillors and mayor gathered here.

Bless them we pray with diligence, sensitivity and integrity. Give them patience, perspective and perseverance.

Bless them in their deliberations as they commit time and energy to serving this city. May they carry out their duties with enthusiasm, compassion and mutual respect.

And may they represent the needs of all citizens, even while keeping before them the larger good of the wellbeing of the whole community.

Creative and creating God, we ask your blessing tonight on Mayor Jeff Lehman. May he be diligent in his leadership and open to insights and experience of both councillors and staff. May he be supported in his efforts to set priorities and guide the work of council.

We ask your blessing, O God on the council members gathered here. May they find ways to work together with open minds and hearts representing the diverse needs of our community, especially the weakest and most vulnerable among us.

Holy One, we ask your blessing on the municipal staff who carry forward the work of council. Give them wisdom, skill, professionalism and patience in the carrying out of their responsibilities

We ask your blessing on this city and all its citizens. May we work together to build a city of safety and harmony with respect for diversity. Amen

Appendix "B" Inaugural Address – Mayor Jeff Lehman Barrie City Council Inaugural, Monday, December 1, 2014

Councillors, Honoured Guests, Ladies and Gentlemen:

In the mid 1830s, Lady Julia Ingleby Barrie tried to convince Sir Robert Barrie to settle at the end of Kempenfelt Bay in a new town named for her husband. However, Barrie at the time lacked even basic municipal services such as water, and was little more than a military depot and a few homes clustered near what is now the Five Points. Sir Robert turned up his nose at retiring in Barrie, and returned to Swarthdale, England, near Harrogate, where he died a few years later. This story, from the earliest days of Barrie's history, leaves us at least two lessons. One, high quality municipal services are critical for a city to grow. The second lesson, given Sir Robert died a few years after returning to England, is "always listen to your wife".

I like to think that today, Sir Robert would have made a much different decision. Today as we sit in this Chamber, Barrie has one of the lowest unemployment rates in the country. This year, we were named the safest city in Canada. And we enjoy a quality of life few could have hoped for even a generation ago. Ours is a prosperous, safe, progressive city, wrapped around a waterfront of unrivalled beauty. And we are an energetic and caring people, with a clear sense of who we are, and where we want to go.

But a restless desire for change is also infused into our community's DNA. Barrie does not stand still. The story of our history is growth and change. That story will continue, and it is the job of City Council to guide that growth and change so that change results in a stronger community.

It might be odd to talk about change, since the election a few weeks ago returned an unprecedented number of incumbents. But I do not believe that this was a vote for the status quo. Our residents endorsed a platform of reform; while they expressed much confidence and support for those leading the change, change is expected to continue.

Today, cities everywhere are being called on to meet new challenges. For my part, as your Mayor, my commitment is to respect this mandate and work every day to build a better Barrie. In addition, through the work I do through LUMCO and AMO, I will advocate for the tools that Barrie and all municipalities need to meet these challenges. As City Council, it is our responsibility to use the tools we have to respond to the needs of our residents, whether those needs are driven by forces that are global in origin, or local to specific streets, neighbourhoods, and families. From the individual to the international, municipal

government is the level of government that most affects our lives, which is what makes serving on City Council such a rewarding job.

To returning Councillors, congratulations on your re-election. The wide margins of victory for all of you speak to the confidence that your residents have in your leadership. In particular I would note Councillor Prowse's results, being the first Councillor in fourteen years to be acclaimed. I'm delighted that so many members of the previous council were returned. For the past four years, Barrie was served by a team of energetic, visionary, funny people whose professionalism was noted not only by our voters but by the media and residents of other communities around the Province. I know that professionalism will continue for the next four years.

To the new Councillors, I want to say welcome and congratulations. With more than 60 services, a budget in excess of \$300M, and a plethora of legislation, regulation, and by-laws to learn, it can be a daunting task to enter municipal office. I would echo the words of Councillor Alex Nuttall, who said last week that he entered office a politician, and in office, became a public servant. I know you will rise to that challenge, representing your residents in all the everyday tasks of local government, while maintaining vision for the future of the city. Your election results are a vote of confidence in your abilities. Welcome to City Council.

Now to the tasks ahead.

My goal for Barrie is to be a complete community. This should be a city that serves as the economic and social capital of Central Ontario; a city that benefits by its ties to the Greater Golden Horseshoe, but is not dependent on them; a city that our kids see as a place of opportunity; and a city that cares for its people.

To accomplish this goal, Barrie needs change. Despite much progress, both as a community and as a corporation, Barrie needs to continue to change how it does business. Internally, our services need to be modernized, both to make them more efficient and cost-effective, and to constantly strive to improve the quality of customer service to the public and to the business community.

In the broader community, the City must lead the transition of our economy to one based on entrepreneurialism and added value. This means working with local business owners to support their expansion in our community, expanding post-secondary education, and providing public services that are not average or passable, but superior.

Already, some of this change is evident: from the renewed strength in our downtown core, to the lights going back on at some of our long-vacant factories, to the expansion of our hospital and college, to the expansion of our largest employers, such as Napoleon/Wolf Steel, to the investment commitment of

Laurentian University to a satellite university campus. But there's much more to be done to reach our goals.

Entrepreneurism runs in our veins here. The City is and can be an enabler for startups and small and medium size enterprises. Increasingly, our downtown is an incubator for creative sector companies. The City should back this, for example, by working with downtown building owners to help provide parking, by making it easier to get licenses to open new businesses, and by working with Georgian College's entrepreneurship centre and the Greater Barrie Enterprise Centre to expand services for new companies.

Our economic development efforts should be a "made in Barrie" solution. Helping companies expand produces far more jobs, with far more stable economic growth, than recruitment alone. We need to leverage new sectors, such as data storage, security and management. We need to help our companies expand their physical plant more easily, and the City can play an organized role in helping Barrie-built products and services reach new markets, both within Canada and around the world. Our new Business Ambassador program, driven by the business community itself, will be very important in this regard.

And it is time for Barrie to have its own university campus. Today, with companies starting and growing daily, we need to focus on creating more stable, well-paid jobs. We need to continue to support a stand-alone campus of Laurentian University in our City, as complementary to our renowned Georgian College, because we can only get stronger with both. A stand-alone university campus will create jobs, stimulate creativity and innovation with our local industries and our social sector, attract research investments and academic conferences. It will help retain our best talent right here in our city and attract bright students from all over the country and the world. I will continue to advocate for that key missing piece of our city by continuing to working together with Laurentian University and the Province.

Training the labour force of tomorrow also need to focus on an expanded role for education in the skilled trades. In 2013, the Train in Trades initiative was very successful in bringing together our manufacturing community and the education system to showcase careers in the trades to thousands of residents, particularly highschool students. This initiative will continue in 2015 and should become a central part of our labour market strategy.

It's also time to change our thinking about our city centre. Our Community Improvement Plan for downtown Barrie, The Next Wave, is ten years old. It has served the city well, leveraging private investment through incentives and grants. But the underlying thinking for our city centre has changed. We need to consider our core as not just a commercial district to be beautified, but as an economic engine that is the civic, cultural, entertainment, and commercial heart of our city —

the Creative Hub of Barrie. And we need to think of it as a residential neighbourhood as well.

We've done some great planning for our City Centre but what is needed now is a stronger focus on action – co-ordinated, thoughtful action that puts some key principles first: creating great public spaces, supporting business growth, protecting our heritage, but embracing our future. The past ten years have shown that downtown revitalization, driven by new thinking, can be successful. It's time to expand our thinking from just the historic downtown to the entire city core – Allandale, Bradford Street, the Downtown, and our waterfront.

What is needed is a new Action Plan – to renew, reinvigorate and realign our efforts, and most of all – to get the job done. We don't need more plans on shelves. We need decisions, actions, and investment – all guided by a new philosophy for core revitalization - that can spread our success to the west end of downtown and beyond.

One of those actions should be to convert our bus terminal to a fine food market. In Byward in Ottawa, in St. Lawrence in Toronto, in downtown London, markets are the anchors of vibrant districts that are tourist attractions and great neighbourhoods. Markets are, after all, the reason cities exist in the first place. Working with the BIA, I would like to see this become a reality.

And action, not just rhetoric, needs to be our response to the affordable housing crisis in Barrie. Rents in Barrie are the 7th highest in Canada, the wait list for social housing is more than 1,500 households long, and low-income seniors face a wait of up to five years for a unit. This isn't acceptable in a modern, Canadian city.

I want to set three targets. First, I would challenge us as Council to pass the new Affordable Housing Strategy within our first 100 days in office. This strategy will require bold and even controversial steps to succeed; we must have the will to see that through. Second, I challenge us to achieve the construction of 300 new units of affordable housing during our term, through a combination of public and private sector development. Third, I believe this Council can and should support the Pathways initiative, to centralize and expand support for the marginalized in Barrie.

This Council will also face strategic challenges that force us to change our thinking. For example, adapting our infrastructure to climate change is no longer the stuff of science fiction; it is a reality - ask the residents of Burlington, Toronto, or Calgary. We need to seriously look at the City's resiliency and sustainability in a completely new way.

And our population is aging; the number of senior citizens in Barrie will more than triple in the next 20 years. Shifting our service priorities and planning for an

aging community should be about much more than programming, it needs to be reflected in fundamental changes to how we build our neighbourhoods, public spaces, and health care.

But the last challenge I want to address is financial. While municipal finance is immensely complex, the major fiscal challenge facing our city is straightforward – we are spending less than half what is needed on repairing our existing infrastructure, which has led to an infrastructure deficit. In addition, we have projects that should have been undertaken years ago that need to get done – completing Ferndale Drive, widening and urbanizing Essa Road and Huronia Road, and fixing far-below standard streets like Duckworth are just a few examples.

Keeping taxes down while meeting this challenge will require the kind of service reforms I talked about earlier – using new technology and new approaches to service delivery to become more efficient. But it will also require a conscious commitment to make investments where they are needed, in our roads, our water and wastewater systems, renewal of parks and buildings, in social housing.

These are some of the challenges our Council will need to face. To meet these challenges - for Barrie to truly become what it can be — Council will need the foresight and political will to make decisions that may not have immediate benefits, or may even be unpopular. We are called on not only to make the decisions of today but more importantly to build the future. I've often thought that is the mark of true leadership and that is the standard that I expect to be held to, and I hope it's the standard that our residents will hold Council to.

Hazel McCallion once said that Council must remember that they represent "the silent majority". Having spoken with the silent majority on their doorsteps throughout the fall election campaign, I know that people expect some straightforward things: value for their tax dollars, reliable, high quality public services, and for their concerns to be listened to. But in addition to these basic things, what characterizes truly excellent leadership is vision, to be willing to endorse positive change: to be bold, in the words of Willard Kinzie.

The last thing I want to say is that the fact that I even have the opportunity to be here is because of the support of an incredible campaign team. Many of the members of the Committee to Elect the Mayor who were the architects and chief bottle-washers of the campaign are here tonight, and to Tom, Laurie, Marg, Andrew, Aylan, Hank, Chris, Charlene, Kristian, Linda, Sherry, Mike, Michael, Quito, Sean, and Allan - thank you, thank you, thank you.

I owe my parents Bob and Joan so much; most importantly, my values – among them a deep belief in Barrie and a desire to serve the community. They are themselves two people who have worked tirelessly to build a stronger city and I am very proud of both of them. Thank you Mom and Dad.

I am so lucky to have a smart, funny, beautiful, creative, and wonderfully supportive wife, Jennifer. And despite being half me, I also have a smart, funny, beautiful, creative, and wonderfully supportive five-year-old daughter, Cassie. They are the best part of every day for me and their patience, understanding, and support of Daddy's job is boundless. Thank you Cassie, and thank you Jenn.

Last, to the people of Barrie. I can only say a very heartfelt thank you for your confidence in me. I hope that my actions over the next four years are representative of the trust you've put in me as your Mayor. I am deeply honoured and humbled to have the opportunity to lead this incredible city, and for that I am grateful to you every single day. Thank you very much.